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GAMAAN	POSITION	PAPER:	SURVEY	RESEARCH	ON	RELIGION	AND	POLITICS	IN	IRAN	
	
Written	for	a	roundtable	conversation	with	the	Foreign	Affairs	committee	on	23	October	2024.	
	
Introduction	
GAMAAN,	the	Group	for	Analyzing	and	Measuring	Attitudes	in	Iran,	is	an	independent,	non-proGit	research	
foundation	 registered	 in	 the	 Netherlands.	 We	 conduct	 online	 surveys	 to	 capture	 the	 real	 opinions	 of	
Iranians	about	sensitive	topics.	The	rationale	for	our	approach—spreading	surveys	on	a	large	variety	of	
digital	 channels	 and,	 since	2022,	 collaborating	with	VPN	providers	 active	 in	 Iran—is	 that	 conventional	
survey	modes	like	face-to-face	and	telephone	interviews	cannot	yield	valid	results	in	the	current	Iranian	
context.	In	a	country	ranked	153rd	in	The	Economist’s	Democracy	Index	(2024),	many	questions	that	are	
routine	in	democratic	countries—especially	those	concerning	religion	and	politics—are	seen	as	dangerous	
to	answer.	Even	if	interviewers	do	not	request	personally	identiGiable	information	during	phone	or	face-to-
face	surveys,	many	Iranians	still	feel	uneasy	due	to	the	constant	presence	of	the	state	in	the	back	of	their	
minds.	To	obtain	representative	samples,	we	use	balancing	methods;	we	then	compare	our	weighted	results	
with	external	data	and	other	survey	institutes’	results	for	non-sensitive	questions	such	as	on	employment,	
household	income,	healthcare	insurance	types,	and	languages	spoken	at	home.	This	helps	us	understand	
the	extent	to	which	our	results	can	be	considered	representative.	The	challenges	of	conducting	surveys	in	
authoritarian	states	and	our	methodology	are	explained	in	detail	by	journalists	and	writers1,	survey	reports	
accessible	at	GAMAAN.org,	academic	publications2,	and	recorded	public	presentations3.	
	
Secularization	under	theocracy	
Social	scientiGic	research	and	journalistic	reports	conGirm	a	rapid	secularization	of	the	Iranian	population4.	
Sociologist	 Kazemipur	 claims	 that	 the	 Iranian	 case	 resembles	 “extreme	 cases	 of	 secularization	 in	 the	
modern	West”	(2022:	7),	while	anthropologist	Schielke	notes	that	the	country	is	one	of	the	“most	important	
bases	of	atheism	in	the	Middle	East”	(2013:	642).	Surveys	conducted	on-site	by	the	World	Values	Survey	
and	via	telephone	by	IranPoll,	however,	indicate	that	nearly	100%	of	the	population	identiGies	as	Muslim,	
and	that	around	80%	support	a	theocratic	political	system5.	These	numbers	failed	to	predict	or	explain	the	
2022	nationwide	protests	after	the	death	of	Jina	(Mahsa)	Amini	and	must	be	understood	in	the	context	of	
self-censorship	and	preference	 falsiGication,	 as	 the	 regime	considers	atheism	and	critique	of	 religion	as	
heresy,	and	conversion	from	Islam	to	another	religion	as	a	severe	crime,	 for	which	 judges	have	ordered	
capital	punishment6.	Facts	such	as	declining	use	of	Muslim	baby	names7,	reports	of	emptying	mosques8,	
and	openly	expressed	disrespect	 for	 religious	authorities9	 indicate	widespread	secularization.	Waves	of	
protests	in	2017,	2019,	and	2022	are	interpreted	by	experts	as	part	of	a	movement	to	reclaim	Iran	from	the	
Islamic	regime,	which	protestors	view	as	an	alien	element	that	has	“usurped	the	country	and	its	resources”.	
Notably,	 the	 protestors’	 discourse	 is	 “secular,	 wholly	 devoid	 of	 religion”10.	 GAMAAN’s	 online	 surveys	
conGirm	that	“tectonic	cultural	and	ideological	shifts	are	occurring	within	Iran”11,	Ginding	that	in	multiple	
surveys	conducted	between	2020	and	2024,	only	around	half	of	the	literate	adult	population	identiGies	as	
Muslim.	Rather	than	homogenous	in	terms	of	religious	identi7ication,	the	Iranian	population	should	
be	 understood	 to	 contain	 signi7icant	 secular	 and	 religious	 diversity	 (7ig.	 1).	 Unlike	 democratic	
European	states,	which	endorse	a	secular	constitution,	secular	attitudes	in	Iran	have	developed	from	below,	
in	opposition	to	the	theocratic	political	system.	For	example,	in	a	December	2022	survey	conducted	during	
the	nationwide	protests,	with	voluntary	assistance	from	satellite	television	channels	Iran	International	and	
Voice	 of	 America	 Persian,	 VPN	 provider	 Psiphon,	 and	 through	 social	 media	 and	 communication	
applications,	over	150,000	respondents	residing	 inside	the	country	participated.	After	weighting,	 it	was	
conGirmed	that	the	majority	of	Iranians,	around	80%,	do	not	want	to	live	in	an	Islamic	Republic12.	Our	
other	surveys	indicate	that	a	majority	supports	separating	mosque	and	state13.	
	
Opposition	and	political	diversity	
Surveys	conducted	by	GAMAAN	between	2022	and	2024	conGirm	political	diversity	beyond	the	so-called	
moderates	and	hardliners	who	support	the	current	political	system	(7ig.	2).	While	during	the	height	
of	the	2022	protests,	proponents	of	“regime	change”	spiked	to	60%,	surveys	conducted	before	the	protests,	
and	most	recently	in	June	2024,	show	that	this	number	hovered	around	40%.	Those	in	favor	of	a	“structural	
transformation	and	transition	away	from	the	Islamic	Republic”	climbed	to	around	25%,	while	Reformists	
and	Principlists	who	support	the	regime	combined	for	around	24%.14	It	is	important	to	note	that,	given	the	
unfair	nature	of	presidential	elections	in	Iran,	the	act	of	voting	does	not	necessarily	indicate	support	for	the	
theocratic	political	system.	GAMAAN’s	election	surveys	repeatedly	show	that	a	majority	of	those	who	vote	
for	so-called	moderates	would	vote	against	the	Islamic	Republic	in	a	hypothetical	referendum	under	free	
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conditions.	 In	 the	 last	 survey	we	 conducted	 on	 the	 Girst	 round	 of	 the	 2024	 presidential	 elections,	 our	
prediction	was	a	turnout	between	22%	and	35%,	with	65%	saying	they	would	deGinitely	not	vote15.	The	
announced	turnout	was	40%.	In	comparison,	the	regime-backed	pollster	ISPA	predicted	a	turnout	of	51%.	
Further,	GAMAAN’s	June	2024	survey	revealed	a	signi7icant	division	among	Iranians	regarding	their	
preferred	 political	 system:	 22%	 favour	 a	 monarchy,	 25%	 a	 secular	 republic,	 19%	 an	 Islamic	
republic,	and	34%	remain	undecided	due	to	 lack	of	knowledge	or	disillusionment.	Notably,	while	
personal	autonomy	is	strongly	supported,	evident	 in	protests	against	compulsory	hijab	and	slogans	 like	
“Woman,	Life,	Freedom”,	GAMAAN	has	found	authoritarian	tendencies	not	only	among	supporters	of	the	
regime	but	to	a	lesser	extent	also	among	those	who	support	a	republic,	and	signiGicantly	more	so	among	
monarchists.16	Additionally,	debates	persist	among	opponents	of	the	Islamic	Republic	regarding	the	status	
and	 rights	 of	 ethnic	 and	 religious	minorities,	 as	well	 as	 centralization	 versus	 federalism.	 This	 political	
diversity	is	also	evident	in	new	charters,	manifestos,	and	statements17,	and	in	competitive	transnational	
Iranian	public	debates	on	social	media	and	satellite	television	channels,	which	continue	to	erode	the	Islamic	
Republic’s	broadcasting	monopoly.	
	
Attitudes	toward	international	relations	
According	 to	 one	 IranPoll	 survey,	 85%	 of	 Iranians	 reportedly	 support	 the	 activities	 of	 the	 Islamic	
Revolutionary	Guard	Corps	(IRGC)	in	the	region.	However,	this	survey	was	conducted	by	telephone.	When	
asked	anonymously	via	Psiphon	VPN,	40%	of	respondents	said	they	would	not	answer	politically	sensitive	
questions	honestly	over	the	phone18.	Furthermore,	researchers	from	three	Japanese	universities	conducted	
a	2021	 telephone	 survey	with	 IranPoll,	 using	 the	 list	 experiment	method	 to	detect	 self-censorship	 and	
preference	falsiGication.	The	researchers	conclude	that	“results	show	that	only	about	35%	of	respondents	
across	Iran	support	the	IRGC’s	deployment	abroad”19.	In	the	same	year,	GAMAAN	conducted	a	survey	on	
international	 relations	 and	 found	 similar	 results:	34%	agreed	 that	 the	 IRGC’s	Quds	Force’s	 regional	
activities	increase	Iran’s	security	(7ig.	3).	Around	70%	disapproved	of	the	Islamic	Republic’s	support	
for	groups	such	as	Hezbollah,	Hamas,	and	the	Houthis.	Moreover,	GAMAAN’s	surveys	consistently	show	
that	Iranians	overwhelmingly	believe	the	Islamic	Republic’s	inefGiciency	and	corruption	is	the	main	cause	
of	the	country’s	economic	woes.	Only	10%	of	respondents	thought	that	sanctions	and	foreign	pressure	are	
at	the	origin	of	the	current	state	of	the	economy20.	In	December	2022,	we	found	that	73%	of	those	inside	
the	country	believe	that	Western	countries	should	defend	protestors’	rights	by	seriously	pressuring	
the	Islamic	Republic’s	government,	and	70%	agree	with	Western	governments	proscribing	the	IRGC	
as	a	terrorist	organization.	Before	October	7,	2023,	GAMAAN	found	that	65%	opposed	chanting	“Death	
to	Israel”,	and	64%	agreed	with	the	statement	“Neither	Gaza,	nor	Lebanon,	I	sacriGice	my	life	[only]	for	Iran”.	
In	 February	 2024,	GAMAAN	 surveyed	 Iranians	 on	 the	 Israel-Hamas	 con7lict	 and	 found	 that	 35%	
primarily	blamed	Hamas	for	the	con7lict,	20%	blamed	Israel,	and	31%	blamed	both	parties.	
	
Conclusion	
Survey	 research	on	 Iranians’	 attitudes	 toward	politically	 sensitive	questions	must	account	 for	 sampling	
bias,	as	well	as	mechanisms	of	 self-censorship	and	preference	 falsiGication.	GAMAAN’s	 Gindings	 reveal	a	
nation	diverse	in	its	religious	and	political	orientations.	Nevertheless,	a	majority	do	not	want	an	Islamic	
Republic	 and	 support	 international	 pressure	 on	 the	 regime.	 For	 millions,	 the	 Islamic	 Republic	 is	
“irredeemable”21.	 Moreover,	 secularization	 entails	 an	 ideological	 shift	 toward	 appreciating	 personal	
autonomy,	 exempliGied	 by	 protests	 against	 compulsory	 hijab,	 which	 continue	 to	 exert	 pressure	 on	 the	
theocratic	system	from	below.	Contrary	to	images	of	Iranians	chanting	“Death	to	America”	and	“Death	to	
Israel”,	the	majority	is	critical	of	the	IRGC’s	regional	activities.	Indeed,	protestors	have	repeatedly	chanted,	
“Our	enemy	is	right	here;	they	lie	to	us	that	it	is	America”,	expressing	resentment	toward	a	government	that	
prioritizes	attacks	against	Israel	over	the	interests	of	its	own	people22.		
	
About	us	
GAMAAN	 operates	 under	 the	 supervision	 of	 Dr.	 Ammar	 Maleki	 (founder	 and	 director),	 an	 assistant	
professor	of	comparative	politics	at	Tilburg	University,	and	Dr.	Pooyan	Tamimi	Arab,	an	assistant	professor	
of	religious	studies	at	Utrecht	University	(member	of	De	Jonge	Akademie,	KNAW).	In	2022,	GAMAAN	was	
awarded	 the	 President’s	 Medal	 of	 the	 United	 Kingdom’s	 Market	 Research	 Society	 for	 making	 an	
“extraordinary	contribution	to	research.”	Its	research	has	been	cited	in	articles	and	reports	published	by,	
among	others,	the	Atlantic	Council,	the	United	Nations,	The	Economist,	The	Wall	Street	Journal,	The	New	
York	Times,	Deutsche	Welle,	and	Die	Zeit.	 	
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Figures	
	

 	
	
Fig.	 1.	 Comparison	 of	 religious	 identi5ication	 according	 to	 a	 2020	 World	 Values	 Survey	 conducted	
through	face-to-face	interviews	(left)	and	a	2023	GAMAAN	survey	conducted	through	VPN	sampling	by	
providers	Psiphon	and	Lantern,	and	social	media	and	communication	applications	(right).	
	
	

	
	

Fig.	2.	Iranians’	political	orientations	according	to	5ive	GAMAAN	surveys.		
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Fig.	3.	Comparison	of	support	for	the	IRGC’s	regional	activities	according	to	a	2021	IranPoll	survey,	a	
2021	IranPoll	list	experiment	designed	to	detect	self-censorship	and	preference	falsi5ication,	and	a	2021	
GAMAAN	survey.	
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